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DIGEST 

1. The qovernment is not required to exclude from a 
competition a firm that miqht bossess advantaaes and 
canabilities due to the prior exoerience of its parent 
comoanv, if there is no evidence of oreferential treatment 
bv the qovernment or access to information unavailable to 
other offerors, and the narent comoanv did not oreoare 
material leading predictablv, directly and without delay to 
the work statement. 

2. The disclosure of orecise numerical weights in an 
evaluation scheme is not required where the solicitation 
clearlv advises offerors of the broad scheme to be employed 
and qives reasonahlv definite information concerninq the 
relative imwrtance of the evaluation factors in relation to 
each other. 

3. Where an agency states its specifications in terms of 
detailed desiqn reauirenents set forth in clear and 
unambiguous terms in a request for probosals, and states 
that it will evaluate major areas of the specifications, a 
submission of “conceotual desiqns” orepared in resoonse to 
tQ solicitation’s oronosal instructions that did not 
include the detailed Aesians required hv the stoecifications 
iS not sufficient. 

4. An aqencv is not required to snecify evaluation 
subfactors in a reauest for prooosals (F.F?) where those 
subfactors are reasonably related to or encomoassed by the 
stated evaluation criteria, and offerors were on notice of 
the imoortance of the subfactors from the RFP itself. 

s. 7,anquaqe in a letter from the agencv and in an amendment 
to a solicitation qivinq notice to all offerors of a common 
cutoff date for receipt of offers has the intent and effect 
of a request for best and final offers where all offerors 
subaitted revisions to their oronosals and no offerors were 
prejudiced. 
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6. Where an aqency led an offeror into the areas of its 
proposals that reauired amplification and afforded it the 
0DDortunity to submit a revised proposal, meaninqful 
discussions were conducted. 

DECISION 

Associated Chemical and Environmental Services (ACES), U.S. 
Pollution Control, Inc. (WSPCI), and Chemical Waste 
Manaqement, Inc. (CWM), protest the award of a contract to 
EBASCO Constructors, Inc., under reauest for DroDosals (RFP) 
No . DACA47-87-R-0034, issued by the Army Corps of Enqineers 
for the interim removal and disposal of hazardous waste at 
Basin F, at the Rocky Mountain Arsenal in Colorado. The 
protests raise common issues: whether qRASC0 has an 
orqanizational conflict of interest; whether the RFP 
oroperlv informed offerors of the relative importance of the 
evaluation factors and whether those factors were used in 

. selectina the successful offeror; whether the Corps properly 
and suecifically requested best and final offers (BAFOs): 
and whether the Corps failed to conduct meaninsful 
discussions with each of the orotesters. 

Ve deny the protests. 

Racksround 

The RFP, issued on May 26, 1987, contemplated a firm, fixed- 
orice contract for the cleanup of Basin F, a 93-acre 
hazardous waste surface impoundment located in the Rocky 
Yountain Arsenal, which is a 27-sauare mile chemical waste 
site approximatelv 10 miles from the center of downtown 
Denver. The work consists of the installation of a force 
main or vacuum truck liquid removal svstem to remove up to 4 
million qallons of contaminated liauid to qovernment- 
orovided storaqe tanks; the treatment by absorption of 
cgnf'aminated sludse material: the installation of a waste 
pile at a designated location: the excavation and removal of 
the existinq basin liner an? all solidified waste material 
to the waste pile: the installation of surface impoundments 
and runoff control structures; and the recontourina of the 
excavated area to provide natural drainaae after the work is 
completed. % 

The RFP required the submission of a three-volume technical 
Droposal, to be evaluated in five areas, in descendinu order 
of immortance: (1 1 operation and work plans: (2) price: 
(3) schedule: (4) experience, record of performance, and 
corporate commitments in orqanization and personnel: and 
(5) safetv, health, and emerqency response elan. The 
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solicitation stated that award would be made to the 
responsible offeror within the comnetitive ranqe who 
received the hiqhest point score usinq the established 
evaluation formula and whose offer had been evaluated as 
most advantageous to the uovernment, technical, orice, and 
other factors considered. The RFP also provided that award 
misht be made on the basis of initial DroDosals, without 
discussions, and reserved the riqht to the Corps to accept 
other than the lowest offer. 

The Corps received 11 proposals from 7 offerors on Auqust 7, 
1987. A 23-member source selection board evaluated the 
initial technical proposals (pricinq data was not evaluated 
at this time), and determined that only four oroDosals were 
in the comnetitive ranqe. The Corps conducted written 
discussions with these four offerors via letters of 
Auqust 18, addressing twelve common auestions to all 
offerors and a number of soecific questions to individual 
offerors. The Fuqust 18 letters stated that the Corps 
required a letter of clarification in response to the 
questions as well as an affidavit from a surety with respect 
to performance and oayment bonds. The four offerors 
responded bv the Auaust 26 closinq date. 

Because the Department of Labor, on Auaust 26, issued a 
change in the wage rate determination applicable to the 
solicitation, the Corps issued Amendment Wo. 10 on 
Auqust 31, increasinq some of the wage rates and statinq 
that oroposals would he received until 4 n.m. on 
September 9. In addition, in resoonse to considerations 
raised in the initial orooosals, the Corps decided to 
encouraqe offerors to submit alternate vacuum truck liquid 
removal system Droposals. Because of these changes, the 
Corps determined that it would redefine the comDetitive 
ranqe to include all offerors. Accordinqlv, on Auqust 31, 
the Corps notified all offerors that alternate proposals and 
responses to Amendment No. 10 were due hv Seotember 9, and 
sept the three offerors initially excluded from the 
comr3etit'ive ranqe clarification questions and a reauest for 
an affidavit from a surety, with a response required hv 
September 9. 

The Corps reFeived 14 proposals from the 7 offerors. The 
source selection board reviewed the initial point scores and 
determined that no further disCussions were necessary. 
Eased on the final total ooint scores for all factors, the 
Corm awarded a contract to ERASCO for its alternate 
proposal-- Contaminated Liauid Removal Sase Bid--in the 
amount of $21,939,429, on SeDtember 24. ACES, USPCI and 
CWY , with DroDosals ranked 14th, 12th, and lOth, 
respectivelv, protested to our Office followinq award. The 
Corps has oroceeded with contract performance. 
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Conflict of Interest 

All three protesters allege that EBASCO is inelisible for 
contract award because of work oreviouslv performed at the 
Rocky Mountain Arsenal bv its oarent company, Ebasco 
Services, Inc., that constitutes an orqanizational conflict 
of interest. 

The protesters first assert that EPASCO, through its parent 
companv, assisted in preparina the work statement for the 
QFP at issue or provided material leadinq directly to that 
work statement. Thev also contend that EBASCO enjoved a 
competitive advantaqe as a result of preference and unfair 
action bv the Corm because of FRASCO's access to Basin F 
data gathered under an Tbasco Services contract with the 
Army Materiel Command (AMC) that was not accessible to other 
offerors. 

The Corps asserts that the design, work plan and 
specifications for the Basin F project were executed by 
Voodward-Clyde Consultants, a desian contractor, and that 
neither EBASCO nor its oarent companv oarticipated in the 
preparation of the work statement. The Corps admits that 
'Ebasco Services did oerform investiqative work at the 
Arsenal, includina Basin F, but indicates that EBASCO was 
onlv one of a number of firms whose work was incorporated 
into the work statement for informational purposes. The 
Corps further advises that the RFP provided, at three 
different olaces, the name, address and telephone number of 
the oerson to contact to obtain documents from the Rockv 
Mountain Arsenal library, includina those prepared bv Ehasco 
Services, all of which were either accessible to the public 
or available to potential offerors under this RFP despite 
their classified or restricted status. This information was 
reiterated, accordinq to the Corps, at the urepronosal 
conference. Furthermore, the Corps maintains, the RpP 
included. all essential information known to the qovernment 
co&carning the contents and characteristics of the hazardous 
chemicals in Basin F, includinq any information Drcviously 
gathered bv Ebasco Services,. 

The Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) qenerallv reauires 
contractinq dfficials to avoid, neutralize or mitigate 
potential significant conflictq of interest so as to prevent 
an unfair comoetitive advantaqe or the existence of 
conflictinq roles that might impair a contractor’s 
obiectivitv. FAR t;Q 9.501, 9.504, and 9.505 (FAC 84-12); 
see ESCO, Inc., B-225565, Apr. 29, 1987, 66 Camp. Gen. 
R7-1 CPD 'I 450. In oarticular, the FAR provides that i=' 
contractor (1) prepares or assists in oreparinq a work 
statement to be used in commetitively acquirinq a system or 
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services, or (2) provides material leading directly, 
predictably, and without delay to such a work statement, 
then the contractor qenerally may not supply the system or 
services unless more than one contractor has been involved 
in preparinq the work statement. FAR 4 9.505-2(b)(l). This 
restriction is intended to avoid the possibility of bias 
where a contractor would be in a position to favor its own 
capabilities. Coopers & Lvbrand,‘R-224213, Jan. 30, 1987, 
66 Comn. Gen. , 87-l CPD 11 100. 

Furthermore, the mere fact of a prior or current contractual 
relationship with a firm does not in itself create an 
organizational conflict of interest for that firm or that 
firm’s subsidiary. Ross Bicycles, Inc., B-217179, et al., 
June 26, 1985, 85-l CPD a 722, aff’d on reconsideration, 
R-219485.2, Julv 31, 1985, 85-2 CPD qI 110. A particular 
offeror may possess unique advantages and capabilities due 
to the prior experience of its parent company, and the 
aovernment is not required to attempt to equalize 
competition to compensate for it, unless there is evidence 
of preferential treatment or other action. Ross Ricycles, 
Inc., B-217179 et al., supra. -- 

We do not find that the Corps acted improperly in including 
EBASCO in the competition. It is undisputed that Woodward- 
Clyde Consultants, a development and design contractor, 
prepared the work statement for the RFP at issue and that 
EBASCO was not specifically employed to assist that firm. 
Ehasco Services was one of manv contractors whose research 
material was used by Woodward-Clyde and ultimately 
incorporated bv reference or specificallv included in the 
work statement. The Corps has provided affidavits by the 
oroiect managers from Woodward-Clyde and the Corps statinq 
that EBASCO had no role in preparing the statement of work. 
Woodward-Clyde used the information contained in studies 
prepared by Ebasco Services and others that were available 
from the Arsenal library because those documents contained 
general information about hazardous materials for use on 
va;ious Arsenal projects; the documents were not prepared 
suecifically for inclusion in the RFP at issue. Although 

the Corps acknowledges that a few of the actions included in 
the RFP were amonq the recommendations provided in the 
general planning informatio’n of the Basin F closure plan 
prepared by Rbasco Services, that document did not lead 
directly and immediately to thq RFP work statement since the 
procedures outlined were standard toxic waste cleanup 
procedures and did not provide any detail concerning the 
cleanup procedures that were so extensively detailed in the 
RFP. Moreover, not all sugaestions raised in the closure 
plan were included in the RFP, and the RFP discusses many 
procedures not addressed in the closure plan. 
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In sum, EBASCO's parent company was only one of several 
contractors whose research materials on the Arsenal were 
ultimately incorporated by reference in the work statement, 
and the record does not demonstrate that specific reports 
prepared by Ebasco Services led directly to the work 
statement. On this basis, we do not think the Corps had to 
exclude EBASCO's offer from consideration for award. 

The protesters second argument to support their position on 
this issue involves a 1984 indefinite delivery contract, 
No. DAAKll-84D-0017, between Ebasco Services and AMC, which 
the protesters argue is evidence that EBASCO had unfair 
access to Basin F composition information through its parent 
company. That contract consists of 27 task orders involving 
surveys and studies concerning environmental contamination 
at the Arsenal. Four task orders cited by the protesters 
involve Basin F work: (1) Task Order No. 13, the Basin F 
closure plan, prepared in December of 1985: (2) Task Order 
No. 17, issued January 24, 1986, involved the evaluation of 
the incineration feasibility of Basin F waste as part of a 
permanent Basin F remedy: (3) Task Order No. 27, issued 
March 12, 1986, involved a conceptual design for a landfill 
for the Arsenal: and (4) Task Order No. 31, Basin F Interim 
Action Support, issued in April of 1987. The objective of 
Task Order No. 31 is to sample and analyze soil, sludge, 
surface water and ground water in and around Basin F in 
support of the Basin F project, to assess the southern pool 
liquid to determine if it is treatable conventionally, and 
to provide technical expertise regarding the Basin F removal 
action (i.e., 
services). 

review design documents, provide consultant 

The first three cited task orders either are not directly 
relevant to the award in issue and/or led to information 
included in the RFP or clearly available from the Arsenal 
library.lJ The protesters assert that under Task Order 

L/' T*ask Order No. 13 was of a general nature, not 
specifically prepared for the interim cleanup of Basin F: 
did not involve sampling or testing of the contents of 
Basin F; and was specifically referenced in the RFP as 
available from the Arsenal library. Task Order No. 17 
included taking one sample andgreparing Basin F liquid 
volume measurements, 
Basin F soil: 

and taking a sample and analyzing 
was provided in the Appendix to the Safety 

Plan in the RFP; and was available from the Arsenal library. 
The concept design report for the Basin F landfill for this 
project, Task Order No. 27, was not prepared by Ebasco 
Services and was available to the public from the Arsenal 
library. 
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No. 31, however, Ebasco Services Aevelooed a chemical 
analysis proqram to be used to characterize Basin F liquids 
and solids, collected liquid samples from Basin F, and 
evaluated alternatives for the treatment of Rasin F southern 
end liquid includinq backur, calculations, schedule 
imolications, and cost estimates, all of which were 
accessible to EBASCO throuqh Ebasco Services, and not to 
other offerors. 

The Corps contends that the information qathered under 
Task Order No. 31 did not allow EBASCO to determine the 
comnosition of the Basin F contents since Ebasco Services 
did not conduct chemical analyses of Basin F sludqe, soil or 
overburden, conduct qeotechnical work in Basin F, or provide 
the Corps with additional characterization of the Basin F 
sl udse , as alleqed by the orotesters. Nor does the Corps 
believe that EAASCO's orooosal contained information that 
indicated it had extensive additional knowledqe of the 
Sasin F site. Rather, another contractor, whose analysis 
was referenced in the RFP and was available at the Arsenal 
library, took the samples from Basin F. Moreover, the 
analysis of Basin F sludae was conducted, as stated above, 
bv Woodward-Clyde and made available to offerors in the RFP 
itself. 

The Corps notes that Ebasco Services did perform an analvsis 
of two water samoles taken from the southern wool of Basin F 
under Task Order No. 31 that indicated that the quality of 
the southern ~001, which consists oredominantly of rainwater 
runoff, was similar to that of the northern oool and thus no 
chanqe to the Basin F Interim Action Project desiqn was 
necessary, and that further treatability studies for the 
southern pool liauid were never conducted. The Corps states 
that the onlv other task conducted under Task Order No. 31 
bv Ehasco Services that relates to the interim, rather than 
the final, remediation of Basin F--an assessment of the 
liauid volume of the basin--orovided information on the 
extent of surface elevation fluctuation of the contaminated 
liquid at different seasons of the year. This information 
appeared as elevation estimates in the RFP drawinqs; was 
reflected in the dates pubLished in the RFP as preferred for 
commencement of the liquid oumoinq operation; and did not 
involve sambl(inq of Sasin F:contents. AYC has informed the 
Corps that the remainder of Task Order No. 31, the samplinq 
and analvsis of contamination below the Basin F liner, has 
been deleted from the Ebasco Services contract. 

We find that althouah Shasco mav have oossessed an advantaqe 
due to the prior experience of its parent comDany on the AMC 
contract, the Corps was not reauired to neutralize that 
advantaqe since there was no evidence of areferential 
treatment of ESASCO or other action that qave EBASCO an 

7 8-228411.3, et al. 

. . 

I 



unfair competitive advantage. The record does not establish 
that EBASCO possessed any information on the composition of 
Basin F materials that was unavailable to other offerors. 
In this respect, we note that the protesters suggest that 
the Corps may have allowed EBASCO, through its parent, 
unrestricted access to Basin F so that the firm was able to 
gather unauthorized samples from Basin F; the record, 
however, does not support the contention and the Corps, 
which specifically denies it, points out that strict 
government security measures are maintained at the Arsenal 
because of the hazardous situation that exists there. 

We therefore find that EBASCO did not have an undue 
competitive advantage over other offerors that required its 
exclusion from award consideration. 

Evaluation Criteria 

First, USPCI and CWM argue that the RFP's listing of five 
specific evaluation factors in descending order of 
importance was overly broad, a defect that could have been 
cured by providing the numerical weighting of the factors. 

The solicitation provided that award of the contract would 
be made to the highest scored proposal on the basis of the 
five major evaluation factors, listed in order of 
importance: operation and work plan, price, schedule, 
experience, and the safety, 
plan ("SHERP"). 

health and emergency response 
The actual weights given to the evaluation 

factors were as follows: operation and work plans - 
36 percent, price - 30 percent, schedule - 14 percent, 
experience - 11 percent, and SHERP - 9 percent. 

A solicitation must clearly advise offerors of the broad 
scheme to be employed and give reasonably definite 
information concerning the relative Importance of the 
evaruation factors in relation to each other. This, 
however, 
numerical 

hoes not mean that the disclosure of the precise 
weights to be used in the evaluation is required. 

Raytheon Support Services Co;, B-219389.2, Oct. 31, 1985, 
85-2 CPD II 495. 

We think the RFP's statement that proposals were to be 
evaluated in five decreasinglydmportant areas gave offerors 
a reasonably definite outline of how proposals were to be 
judged. We recognize that the actual weights given to the 
evaluation factors did not decrease by equal percentages. 
Nevertheless, we do not think they were necessarily 
inconsistent with the RFP's stated scheme, or that they were 
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skewed in such a way as to lead us to conclude that offerors 
were misled about the evaluation scheme. See Raytheon 
SuPpart Services Co., B-219389.2, supra: Bayshore Systems 
Corp., B-184446, Mar. 2, 1976, 76-l CPD 4 146. 

Second, ACES and USPCI allege that the Corps failed to 
follow the evaluation factors set forth in the RFP because 
the Corps, in evaluating proposals, focused not just on 
conceptual desiqns but on the offerors' responses to 
requirements set forth in the RFP desiqn specifications and 
drawinqs. The protesters arque that most of these 
responses; at least in detailed form, were not actually 
required until after award or, in some cases, after the 
notice to proceed. The basis for this argument is that the 
RFP's prooosal information section advised offerors that the 
operation and work plan should include only a "conceptual 
desiqn" for each of the maior aspects of the project. The 
protesters sugqest that fully detailed plans were not 
actually due until the post-award plan review conference. 

The RFP had approximately 250 pages of detailed desiqn 
specifications includinq a summary of work, 9 additional 
appendices and a 135 page site-specific safety plan with 13 
appendices and 25 drawinqs. The contract award section 
stated that any proposal not offering to provide all of the 
specific work contained in the RFP would not be considered 
to be in the competitive ranqe. 

The section of the RFP specifications relied upon by the 
nrotesters in support of their contention involves the pre- 
performance plan review conference. That conference is to 
be held following award and before notice to proceed, for 
the purpose of discussinq the contractor's clans with the 
contractor's superintendent, quality control personnel, 
safety oersonnel and the contractinq officer, to make sure 
that all persons involved understand the contractor's plans. 
The section contains a notation that certain plans are due 
21 calendar days after award and others, 21 calendar days 
aft3sr notice to proceed, referrinq to the submission of the 
required 10 copies of each plan for the pur.oose of the 
conference. 

We find no legal merit to the protesters' position. Simply 
Dut, we think it obvious that the fact that the selected 
offeror was to discuss its olaqs with the aqency personnel 
at a point after award, and did not actuallv have to submit 
copies of plans before then, did not relieve a firm from 
submittins with its proposal a complete response to the 
RFP's extensive specifications and requirements. We do not 
see how ACES or USPCI reasonably could have expected the 
Corps to accept, in lieu of a full response, simply the mere 
statement that the offeror would comply with the 
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solicitation's extensive specifications, numerous drawings 
and appendices, and elaborate safety plan. 

Moreover, the fact is that, no matter what ACES and USPCI 
might have thought when entering the competition, the Corps 
made it very clear to the firms, through the negotiations 
questions (which we discuss in the last section of this 
decision), what the RFP contemplated and the agency 
expected. We do not think the protesters could, at that 
point, rely on how they initially read the RFP, so we do not 
find they were prejudiced by the evaluation in that regard. 

Third, the protesters allege that the Corps improperly 
evaluated offerors' schedules. CWM alleges that the Corps 
based its evaluation on three unidentified significant 
subfactors: target performance dates for the beginning of 
the liquid removal system pumping and its completion, and 
for the final completion of the contract. USPCI and ACES 
contend that the Corps deviated from the evaluation criteria 
by comparing the length of offerors' proposed schedules 
against each other rather than considering each offeror's 
schedule in light of its technical approach, and USPCI 
further alleges that the Corps considered submissions not 
required until after award in its evaluation. CWM also 
states that the Corps should not have downgraded its 
proposal with respect to schedule in the final evaluation 
since it had not altered its proposed schedule between the 
initial and final evaluations. 

Schedule was the third most important factor in the 
evaluation scheme. The liquid removal system pumping 
schedule constituted 7 percent of the total technical points 
available (1,090): 5.25 percent allocated to the beginning 
date and 1.75 percent to the completion date. Contract 
completion constituted 4.5 percent, 

The.RFP instructions reflected the importance of schedule 
for specific parts of the project. They called for the 
submission of a schedule of work activities with up to 
100 components, depicted in terms of calendar days 
reflecting both the start and finish of all activities and 
the final completion date of the work and listed the 
significant work activities involved in the project with the 
contaminated liquid removal system as the first of nine 
major work elements. The specifications stated that a 
detailed schedule of all work activities was required with 
beginning and completion dates for each major work element. 
Under Liquid Transfer Schedule, the RFP stated that the 
contamination liquid removal system should be completed and 
operational prior to September 15, 1987 (revised from 
September 1, 1987). The section further stated that the 
three tanks to receive the liquid would be ready by 
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September 15 and October 30, and the contractor should take 
all necessary measures to meet the deadlines. In addition, 
drawings of the surface impoundments included in the RFP 
noted that a construction ueriod of 6 months (from December 
to May) was assumed. In addition, the minutes of the fully 
attended oreorooosal conference, which were provided to all 
offerors with an amendment to the RFP, emphasized the 
importance of completing the contaminated liauid removal 
during the fall, prior to winter weather delays and the 
addition of more liquid to the basin by spring rainfall. In 
response to questions concerning the preferred timeframe for 
work completion at the oreproposal conference the Corps 
stated, "as soon as possible," again stressing the necessity 
to minimize the timeframe for completion of the project. 
Finally, during discussions, the Corps asked each offeror 
for details on steos it could take to reduce its overall 
construction timeframe and condense its schedule. 

Ve find nothing improper in the Corps' evaluation of the 
schedule factor. It is clear from the numerous references 
to the importance of schedule in the RFP, at the preproposal 
conference, and in the discussion questions to all offerors, 
that a short oeriod of performance was desirable. The Corps 
specified a desired performance goal date for the completion 
of the liquid removal system of September 15,2/ and noted 
that a 6 month construction period was assume8 in its 
calculations for the surface impoundments. Yoreover, the 
Cores repeatedly emphasized the importance of a short 
timeframe because of the problem of weather delays and 
rainfall accumulation. In sum, we think that offerors were 
on no'tice of the imcortance of the target dates for the 
liquid removal system and of the short suggested timeframe 
for contract completion, and we find nothing wrong in the 
way the Cores considered those matters. 

In addition, DSPCI's contention that the Corps used 
submissions required after award in its evaluation of 
schedule;.and CWM's contention that its schedule was 
im?rc+erlv downgraded, are not correct. The evaluation 
sheets submitted for our review show that the Corps 
evaluated only the specific timetables proposed by each 
offeror for the various staqes of the project. In addition, 
CWM’s score as to schedule was reduced because other 
offerors improved their schedules in response to the 

&/ This date was extended due to delay in the procurement 
process. As a result, the Corps utilized number of days 
brooosed for the various stages of the project in evaluating 
offerors' proposed schedules. 
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discussion question to all offerors to shorten the overall 
construction timeframe and condense their schedules. 

Best and Final Offers 

All three protesters alleqe that the Corps failed oroperlv 
to reauest. SAFOs from all offerors in the competitive ranqe 
as required by FAR S 15.611(a) (FAC 84-16). 

Generallv, in neqotiated procurements, agencies must conduct 
written or oral discussions with all resDonsible offerors 
within the competitive ranqe before awardinq a contract. 
Metron Corp., R-227014, June 29, 1987, 87-l CPD 'T 642. UDon 
comp.Letion of discussions, the contractinq officer must 
reauest BAFOs. That reauest must include notice that 
discussions are concluded, notice that this is the 
opportunitv to submit a RAFO, and a common cutoff date and 
time. FAR 5 15.611(h). Yoweve r , where an amendment to a 
solicitation does not specificallv request offerors to 
submit their BAFOs, lanquage qivinq notice to all offerors 
of a common cutoff date for receipt of offers has the intent 

' and effect of a request for RAFOs. James R. Parks Co., 
R-186031, June 16, 1976, 76-l CPD g 384. 

Here, the Corps conducted discussions with the four offerors 
in the oriqinal competitive ranqe, requestinq responses 
(termed "letters" of clarification" by the Corps) to the 
discussion questions bv Auqust 26. However, because of an 
Auqust 26 chanqe in the waqe rate determination and its 
effect on offerors' proposed prices, and because of the 
Corps' decision to encourage the submission of alternate 
vacuum truck liquid removal sys;tem Drooosals, the Corps 
determined that it would include all offerors in the 
competitive ranqe. Accordinqlv, the August 31 letters sent 
to all offerors included Amendment No. 10 (the waqe rate 
modification) and save notice that alternate proT)osals, 
responses to the discussion questions (if not alreadv 
orgvided.], the affidavit from a suretv of intent to provide 
pavment and performance bonds (if not already provided), and 
responses to Amendment No. 10, were required no later than 
September 9, 1987, at 4 D.m. Amendment No. 10, stated at 
the top of paqe 1: "Date for Receivinq Proposals, 87 .Sep 9" 
and in paragI;aph 3 of paqe 2: "Proposals will be received 
until 4:00 D.m., local time at place of receivinq prooosals, 
87 Sep 9." rc 

Althouqh the Corps admits that it did not explicitly advise ' 
offerors that RAFOs were requested, it arques that because 
the RFP provided for the wssibility of award on the basis 
of initial offers and because offerors were advised of a 
common cutoff date for the receiot of proposals, offerors 
were on notice that thev should have provided their best 
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offers. Indeed, the Corps argues, all offerors were qiven 
the opportunity to respond, and did in fact respond to the 
aqency's concerns. 

It is clear that from the record that all offerors were 
treated equallv by the Corps and that all offerors were 
qiven, and in fact understood, that they had the ouportunity 
to revise their orooosals in the technical, schedule and 
price areas. Neither ACES nor USPCI has asserted that it 
was prejudiced by the Corps' actions. cwl , which alleges 
that it would "in all likelihood" have lowered its price and 
imDroved its comoetitive position, would have had to reduce 
its price by more than 30 percent in order to have been in a 
oosition to have received the contract, and has not 
demonstrated or even asserted that it contemplated such a 
larqe price reduction. Accordinqlv, we do not find that any 
of the protesters was prejudiced by the Corps' failure 
specif icallv to request BAFOs, so that the failure provides 
no basis on which to object to the procurement. 

Meaninqful Discussions 

The three protesters alleae that the Corm failed to conduct 
meaninqful discussions with each of them. 

The requirement for discussions with all responsible 
offerors whose proposals are in the competitive ranqe 
includes advisinq them of deficiencies in their ProDosals 
and affordins them the opportunity to satisfy the 
qovernment's requirements throuqh the submission of revised 
oroposals. FAR C$ 15.610(c)(2) and (5); Furuno U.S.A., 
Inc., q-221814, Apr. 24, 1986, 86-l CPD q[ 400. Aqencies are 
nOt, however, obliqat.ed to afford offerors all-encompassins 
discussions, Traininq and Yanaqement Resources, Inc., 
B-220965, Mar. 12, 1986, 86-1 CPD 'f 244, or to discuss every 
element of a technically acceotable, comDetitive ranqe, 
proposal that has received less than the maximum oossible 
score, Sauer of America CorD. & Ravmond International 
Builders, Inc., A Joint Venture, B-219343.3, Qct. 4, 1985, 
85-2 CPD q[ 380, but qenerallv must lead offerors into the 
areas of their proposals which require amplification. 
Furuno U.S.A., Inc., B-221514, supra. 

CWW allaqes that the Corps' wr?tten discussions failed to 
noint out certain deficiencies in the companv's initial 
oroposal which subsequently were addressed in the Corps' 
debriefinq letter: CWM's schedule, its nrice, its oDeration 
and work plan, and its SHEQP. 
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The weakness identified by the Corps in CVl's schedule 
concerned the amount of time required to beqin the liquid 
pumpinq operation and to complete the entire oroject, Takinq 
CWM the 10th lowest ranked offeror out of 11 on this 
evaluation factor, with 33 out of a possible 140 points. 
The Corps' discussion letter to CWM included a question 
addressed to all offerors concerning the ability to reduce 
the overall construction timeframe, minimize the impact of 
the addition of further liquids to the basin due to weather 
conditions, and condense the schedule. CWV declined to 
change its schedule in response to this question. 

We think the Corps conducted adeauate discussions with CWV 
with reqard to schedule. CWY prowosed the second lonqest 
schedule. The Corps emphasized the importance of a short 
timeframe in the RFP and the prewroposal conference, as 
discussed above with reqard to the evaluation criteria, and, 
in the discussion auestions concerninq schedule, clearly 
indicated that this was an area of CWM's proposal that 
needed revision. CWM had the owwortunitv to shorten its 
schedule and declined to do so. 

With reaard to orice, the Corps did not raise this issue 
with CWM since it considered CWM’s price to be reasonable 
and had included CWM in the comDetitive ranqe. Aqencies may 
inform an offeror that its cost is considered to be too hiqh 
or unrealistic, FAR § 15.6lO(d)(3)(ii), but the record here 
contains no evidence that the Cores believed that CWM's 
costs were unreasonablv hiqh. In fact, WY’s wroDosa1 
ranked eiqhth in write out of the 11 initial proposals, 
while the awardee's proposal ranked sixth, and CWM has not 
suqqested any swecific reasons whv the Corps should have 
found CWY's price to be unreasonable or unrealistic. 

The Corps noted three weaknesses in CWM's operation and work 
plan relatinq to the absorwtion process: its lack of 
unconfined compressive strenqth tests for the reaqent 
fogmula,.,its lack of a schedule for roost-processinq tests of 
the came nature, and its proposal to mix clean soil with the 
sl'udge to be placed in the ,waste pile thereby increasing the 
size of that pile. The Cords' discussion auestions were 
directly related to the weqknesses later identified bv the 
Corps: clarification of CWM's tests for compressive 
strenqths, its post-wrocessinq acceptance testing 
procedures, its proDosed absorption process mix, and its 
specific additive dosaqes and ratios. We also note here 
that CWM ranked first in the initial technical evaluation 
anvway, and that the areas mentioned account for only 30 out 
of a wossible 450 points. 
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(2) ACES 

The second protester, ACES, also alleqes that the Corrx' 
written discussions failed to point out deficiencies 
subsequently addressed in the Corps' briefing letter 
concerninq operation and work plan, SHERP, and schedule. 

ACES first challenqes the adequacy of the eiqht questions 
relatinq to its initial operation and work wlan, where it 
received 192 out of a possible 360 points, and its SHRRP, 
where it received 64 out of possible 90 ooints, makina its 
technical rankinq 10th out of 11 initial proposals. Most of 
the weaknesses later identified by the Corps concern ACES' 
lack of detail in its oroposal, in particular as to ACRS' 
in-situ absorption orocess and sources of the absorption 
agent, flyash, sample collection in the quality assurance- 
aualitv control plan, olacement of material into the waste 
oile, and leachate pumpinq svstem, includinq the method of 
screeninq solids prior to oumpinq. Other weaknesses 
concerned ACES' utilization of phosphoric acid after 
orocessinq, and its failure to include an air dispersion 

. model required by the SHERP. 

Ve find that the Corps did conduct adequate discussions with 
ACSS on these matters bv leadinq the firm into the areas of 
its wrooosal that reauired amplification. The Corps' 
discussion questions requested additional information on 
ACSS' amount of absorption aqent and its proposed absorbent- 
to-sludae ratio, and the control of emissions in ACES' in- 
situ absorption wrocess: asked for an outline of ACES' 
qual-ity assurance and control plan and inquired concerninq 
frequency and methods of takincl samples for testins of 
materials so as to assure that'werformance criteria are met 
durinq the absorption orocess; requested details reqardinq 
the svstem for olacement of material into the waste pile: 

s and asked for information on the pumpinq intake svstem and 
its cleaninq. The Corps notes with reaard to ACES' failure 
to-list sources of its absorption agent that the RFP 
required', and the Corps required for evaluation of the 
adequacy of ACES' absorption wrocess, information on the 
materials to be used and the quantities of each, as well as 
a desiqn analysis and calculations, drawinqs and 
specifications. In addition, the Corps states that the RFP 
specificallv noted in the desiqn specifications that the 
supply of flvash was very 1imiGed. The Corps also asked 
questions about ACES' absorption aqent calculations and 
other information relatinq to its use of flyash. 

Further, the Corps did not address the adverse effect of 
ahosphoric acid after processina because ACM raised this 
problem in its response to the discussion question. An 
aqency is not reauired to reopen discussions concernins a 
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wroblem that arises in a AAFO. Inter-Continental EquiomentL 
Inc., B-224244, Feb. 5, 1987, 87-l CPD V 122. 

With reqard to ACES' failure to include a required air 
disoersion model in its SHERP, specifications clearlv 
required the submission of a site-soecific air dispersion 
model, and the Corps in fact addressed the deficiency in 
discussions. 

Finally, concerninq ACES' schedule, ACES' proposal received 
the lowest initial score of all offerors because ACES 
proposed the lonqest timeframe. The Corps addressed the 
deficiency in ACES' schedule in the discussion question 
addressed to all offerors concerning the ability to reduce 
the overall construction timeframe and condense the schedule 
due to possible adverse effects of weather, and specifically 
asked ACES for details on timeframe and activities between 
award of the contract and besinninq and completion of the 
liquid oumoinq operation. Ve think ACES clearly was on 
notice that its schedule was an area of its proposal that 
needed revision. 

(3) USPCI 

The third protester, USPCI, also alleges that the Corps 
identified informational weaknesses in USPCI's monosal in 
its dehriefinq Letter that were not revealed bv the Corps to 
rJSPC1 durina discussions concernins the firm's operation and 
work wlan and its SHEQP, schedule, and experience. 

USPCI first challenqes the adequacy of the 11 questions 
addressed to all offerors and the 33 auestions addressed to 
USPCI dealinq with USPCI's ooeration and work elan, which 
received 111.5 out of 360 possible points, and its SHERP, 
which received 49.5 out of 90 oossihle ooints, qivinq USPCI 
the lowest technical score of the 11 initial nroposals. 

The weaknesses identified by the Corps concern IJSPCI's lack 
of'&siqn information or detail in its oroposal and uspcrk 
failure to furnish an air diswersion model. The information 
weaknesses relate to all maior areas of USPCI's oroposal 
includinq the licruid numoinq oweration, the absorption 
orocess, the ,waste pile construction, material removal the 
runoff/runon control Dlan, and the auaLitv control nlan. 
The discussion questions oosed+bv the Corps in the technical 
area were directed toward elicitins more specific, detailed 
information from USPCI. One general question asked for 
"more breakdown of all data called for in the 2FP." 
Specific auestions addressed to USPCI only or to all 
offerors were for more information (specifically mentioninq 
that the oroblem of screeninq solids from the liquid was not 
addressed), on absorption oost-processinq acceptance 
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testinq, on leachate DumDinq from the waste Dile, material 
removal and runoff control. In fact, USPCI admits that it 
failed to Drovide the detailed information requested by the 
CorDs because it determined that the RFP prooosal 
instructions required conceptual desiqns only and that 
detailed plans were not required until after award. Other 
questions requested information that was required by the RFP 
but not included in TJSPCI's proposal concerninq rJSPCI's 
utilities installation, its mobilization plan, its air 
disDersion model, the develoument of action levels and 
protective equipment for use in the event of a health or 
safety ememency, and the identification of work zones. 

As was the case with the other protesters, we think this 
record establishes that the Corps met its responsibilitv to 
conduct meaninqful discussions with USPCI with reqard to the 
firm's oDeration and work plan and SHERP. The Corns led 
USPCI into the areas of its oroposal that required 
amDlification throuqh both qeneral questions requestinq more 
detailed data and sDecifi.c questions relatinq to qarxs in 
each of the major technical areas of IJSPCI's prooosal later 
cited as weaknesses. 

USPCI also challenqes the adeauacv of discussions concerninq 
its schedule, which received 74 out of 140 possible uoints 
and ranked fifth out of 11 DroDosals, and its experience, 
which received 20 out of 110 oossible Doints and ranked 
last. The CorDs, however, in effect addressed the 
deficiencv in USPCI's schedule in the discussion auestion 
addressed to all offerors concerninq the ability to reduce 
the overall construction timeframe and condense the 
schedules due to possible adverse effects of weather, and in 
the question to USPCI concernina the exact number of days 
after award that would elaDse before beqinninq and 
comDletion of the liauid oumpins ooeration. These 
discussion questions to rJSPC1 out the firm on notice that 
this was an area of its Drooosal that needed revision. 

Fi3aj,lv,"the record shows the CorDs did not address 
discussion questions to the deficiencies in USPCI's 
exDerience, corDorate commitments or personnel because the 
aqency felt that the requirement for this information was 
clearly stated in the RFP. .'We will not object to the Corps' 
decision. The RFP called for offerors to reference all 
comnarahle construction work apd to include certain specific 
details ; clearly reauired kev Dersonnel to be committed to 
the entire work effort: and asked for specific information i 
concerninq corporate commitments. USPCI addressed these 
areas in its proDosa1, listinq its construction exoerience, 
specifically notinq that it did not intend to commit its key 
Dersonncl to the entire work effort, and supplyins the 
required information reqardinq its corDorate commitments. 
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We do not think the corps had a dutv to incruire further 04 
USPCI as to this information, as the firm's orooosal 
reflected business decisions on manoower allocation clearly 
requested bv the solicitation. 

The protests are denied. 

k J{:,i,F 
General Counsel 

-, 
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